WEDNESDAY, JULY 18, 2018

GUEST EDITORIAL

FROM THE BEND BULLETIN

DHS works to delay, conceal care progress

What a terrible time for the Oregon Department of Human Services to conceal what it's doing to improve foster care.

The state has paid out millions in settlements for failing to ensure the children in its care were safe. An Oregon Secretary Of State audit found in January that DHS has been "slow, indecisive, and inadequate" in fixing recurring problems in the foster care system.

To its credit, DHS pledged to address all 24 of the audit's recommendations for improvement. The agency wrote it would cultivate the "need for transparency, strong and open communication." DHS published on its website some updates on its progress, though it didn't address all 24.

When we asked for a more comprehensive update in mid-April, DHS was slow and inadequate. DHS staff went to considerable effort to write a more comprehensive memo for The Bulletin to update the public about its progress. But DHS did not release it. To get it, we had to compel its release under state public records law. That's the DHS idea of transparency?

Internal DHS emails show the agency's leadership was more worried about how the information might be seen than being open with the public about what it was doing. Jay Remy, who was the head of public information at DHS at the time, wrote on May 9 he was worried releasing a response might surprise Gov. Kate Brown's office or the Secretary of State's Office. He advocated delay.

Jeannine Beatrice, chief of staff at DHS, responded: "If we push it off, we need to get something on line that shows progress ... as we promised in many communications that we would be transparent going forward."

"I agree," replied DHS Director Fariborz Pakseresht. Remy then added in an email on May 10 that Kate Kondayen, who worked in Gov. Kate Brown's office, wanted to hold off releasing anything and roll it into a media campaign. That's not transparency; that's control.

DHS never told us why it would not give us a comprehensive update. We got tired of waiting and made a public records request on May 21 for emails related to our request for information. That's how we got those internal emails and the release of the memo. (You can see a version of that memo on The Bulletin's website.)

DHS didn't even get our public records request right. Under state law, DHS had 15 days to give us a reasonable estimate about when our records request would be completed. We never got that.

The episode with DHS is a good lesson in why Oregon needs strong public records laws. All the government talk of transparency can be a charade.



Your views

Firor: Humans have lived in Eastern **Oregon for perhaps** 15,000 years

To the Editor:

In his charming article about backpacking with his family in the North Fork of the John Day Wilderness, Jayson Jacoby made an incorrect, but commonly made, assumption.

Mr. Jacoby obviously had no intention of offending anyone, but he well may have. His gentle musings about "when people first pitched tents here" either ignores the evidence that humans have made a living near streams and rivers in Eastern Oregon for perhaps 15,000 years (see "Fossil intrigue" by Dick Mason in the Feb. 27, 2013, Observer) or else discounts early inhabitants as something other than "people."

While neither of these possibilities was his intent, it is important for us all to recognize that life is a continuum; that each of us walks behind those who've come before; and that those who came before us were following in the steps of even earlier inhabitants. To think of North America as having been a vast, empty land that was just waiting for Europeans to "discover"

it is to make invisible the millions of people who already lived here.

I cannot speak for the local Native American community but if I knew my own ancestors had been living here throughout the past 15,000 years, I believe I would be ruefully amused and at least mildly offended whenever someone wondered if the earliest human use of a lovely campsite was a century ago.

Kay Firor

ORD2 Indivisible Steering Committee: Why is the media keeping Walden's secrets?

To the Editor: A couple weeks ago was Congressional Recess Week — that time when representatives and senators are supposed to come back from D.C. to hear from their constituents.

But not Greg Walden. For 15 months, he's been playing a pretty good game of hide-n-seek in Oregon's 2nd District. And you, the media, are playing right along.

Here's how it works: Instead of holding a town hall, Walden sets up a series of meetings only with constituents who support him.

He does not put out a press release, but he does tell the media when and where he will show up. At the meeting, he brags about some bill or proposal he wants everyone to know about. There are no hard questions asked. Then he leaves.

By the time we see photos or film of him — head cocked, arms crossed, looking like he cares—he is long gone.

Oregon District 2 Indivisible is a group of concerned Oregonians from the 2nd Congressional District who are united in resistance to the Trump agenda of hatred, exclusion and social inequality. Based in Phoenix, we are committed to actively creating a path from protest to power by insisting that our congressional representatives hear our voices.

We have made regular calls to all of his offices, asking when he will next come to town. They say they do not know. We have directly contacted his scheduler in D.C., but for some reason, she never knows either.

But you know. And we don't understand: Why are you keeping his secrets? When a congressman who has been avoiding his constituents for more than a year sneaks into town, that should be news! It should

Write to us **LETTERS TO THE EDITOR**

The Observer welcomes letters to the editor. Letters are limited to 350 words and must be signed and carry the author's address and phone number (for verification purposes only). Email your letters to news@ lagrandeobserver. com or mail them to La Grande Observer, 1406 5th St., La Grande, Ore., 97850.

be sent out on Twitter and shared on Facebook and posted as breaking news on your website — immediately. If you truly believe in public service, then please serve the people who read your paper or watch your news, and share the information that our congressman is coming to town.

The Steering Committee of ORD2 Indivisible Terrie Martin Jim Bachman Bret Levick Julie McFadden Kristin Moline Teresa Safav

CONTACT YOUR PUBLIC OFFICIALS

President Donald Trump: The White House, 1600 Pennsylvania Ave., Washington, D.C. 20500; 202-456-1414; fax 202-456-2461; to send comments, go to www.whitehouse. gov/contact.

U.S. Sen. Jeff Merkley: D.C. office: 313 Hart Senate Office Building, Washington, D.C. 20510. Phone: 202-224-3753. Fax: 202-228-3997 Website: merkley.senate.gov/. Email: merkley.senate.gov/contact/. Portland office: One World Trade Center, 121 S.W. Salmon St. Suite 1250, Portland, OR 97204; 503-326-3386; fax 503-326-2900. Pendleton office: 310 S.E. Second St. Suite 105, Pendleton 97801; 541-278-1129; email elizabeth_scheeler@merkley.senate.

U.S. Sen. Ron Wyden: D.C. office: 221 Dirksen Senate Office Building, Washington, D.C. 20510-3703; phone: 202-224-5244; fax 202-228-2717 Website: wyden senate.gov. Email: wyden.senate.gov/contact/. La Grande office: 105 Fir St., No. 210, La Grande, OR 97850; 541-962-7691; fax, 541-963-0885; email kathleen_cathey@wyden.senate. gov.

U.S. Rep. Greg Walden (2nd District): D.C. office: 2185 Rayburn House Office Building, Washington, D.C. 20515-0001, 202-225-6730; fax 202-225-5774 Website: walden. house.gov/. Email: walden.house. gov/e-mail-greg. La Grande office: 1211 Washington Ave., La Grande, OR 97850; 541-624-2400, email jorden. noyes@mail.house.gov.

U.S. Department of Justice: Main switchboard, 202-504-2000; comment line, 202-353-1555.

Oregon Gov. Kate Brown: 900 Court St. N.E., Salem, OR 97301; 503-378-4582.

Oregon Secretary of State Dennis Richardson: 136 State Capitol. Salem OR 97310-0722; 503-986-1523.

Oregon State Treasurer Tobias Reed: 350 Winter St. N.E., Suite 100, Salem, OR 97301-3896; 503-378-4329

Oregon Attorney General Ellen Rosenblum: Justice Building, Salem, OR 97301-4096; 503-378-4400. State Sen. William S. Hansell (29th District/Pendleton): Salem office: 900 Court St. NE., S-423, Salem, OR 97301; 503-986-1729. Website: www.oregonlegislature. gov/hansell. Email: sen.billhansell@ oregonlegislature.gov.

State Rep. Greg Barreto (58th District/Cove): Salem office: 900 Court St. NE., H-384, Salem, OR

97301; 503-986-1458. Website: www. oregonlegislature.gov/barreto. Email: rep.gregbarreto@oregonlegislature.

State Rep. Greg Smith (57th District): Salem office: 900 Court St. NE., H-482, Salem, OR, 97301; 503-986-1457. Heppner office: P.O. Box 219, Heppner, OR 97836; 541-676-5154; Website: www. oregonlegislature.gov/smithg. Email: rep.gregsmith@oregonlegislature.

Oregon Legislature: Legislative documents and information are available online at www.leg.state. or.us.

SUBSCRIPTION INFORMATION

SUBSCRIBE AND SAVE **NEWSSTAND PRICE: \$1.00** You can save up to 34% off the single-copy price with home delivery.

Call 541-963-3161 to subscribe. Stopped account balances less than \$5 will

be refunded upon request Subscription rates per month: .\$10.50

By mail, all other U.S. \$15

A division of Western Communications Inc.

An independent newspaper founded in 1896

(USPS 299-260)

The Observer reserves the right to adjust subscription rates by giving prepaid and mail subscribers 30 days notice. Periodicals postage paid at La Grande, Oregon 97850. Published Mondays, Wednesdays and Fridays (except Dec. 25) by Western Communications Inc., 1406 Fifth St., La Grande, OR 97850 (USPS 299-260)

COPYRIGHT © 2018 THE OBSERVER The Observer retains ownership and copyright protection of all staff-prepared news copy, advertising copy, photos and news or ad illustrations. They may

not be reproduced without explicit prior approval.

541-963-3161

Toll free (Oregon): 1-800-422-3110 Fax: 541-963-7804 Email news@lagrandeobserver.com www.lagrandeobserver.com

Street address 1406 Fifth St., La Grande

POSTMASTER Send address changes to: The Observer, 1406 Fifth St., La Grande, OR 97850 Periodicals postage paid at: La Grande, Oregon 97850

STAFF

Regional publisherKarrine Brogoitti	Home delivery advisorAmanda Fredrick
General manager/	Customer service rep Mollie Lynch
Regional operations manager Frank Everidge	Advertising representativeKaren Fye
Regional audience development directorKelli Craft	Advertising representativeJuli Bloodgood
Editor Cherise Kaechele	Advertising representative Amy Horn
News clerkLisa Lester Kelly	Graphic design supervisor Dorothy Kautz
Sports editorRonald Bond	Graphic designCheryl Christian
ReporterDick Mason	Lead pressman
ReporterAudrey Love	PressmanJay Magnuson
ReporterMax Denning	Distribution center supervisor Larra Cutler
Classifieds Devi Mathson	Distribution centerTerry Everidge
Customer service repSharon Magnuson	Distribution center Sally Neaves